	UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX



	COUNCIL



	15 July 2013


	(2pm –  4.35pm)

 

	UNAPPROVED MINUTES



	Chair


	David Currie

	Present


	Mr Nathan Bolton, Professor Joan Busfield, Professor Eamonn Carrabine, Dr Pam Cox, Mr Nitin Dahad, Mrs Celia Edey, Professor Maria Fasli, Miss Becky Fisher, Professor Anthony Forster (Vice-Chancellor), Mr Paul Gray, Sir Deian Hopkin, Ms Judith Judd, Professor Jules Pretty,  Dr Alison Rowlands, Ms Maria Stanford, Mr Philip Tolhurst, Dr Lisa Wade, Dr Marion Wood
 

	Apologies


	Mr David Boyle, Mrs Victoria Galeotti, Dr Elizabeth Hall, Lady Sally Irvine, Dr Andrew Phillipps, Dr Laura Mansel-Thomas


	Secretary


	Mr Bryn Morris (Registrar and Secretary)

	In attendance


	Mr Andrew Keeble (Director of Finance), Mr Simon Neale (Director of Estate Management), Ms Vanessa Potter, Professor David Sanders, Professor Nigel South, Dr Sonia Virdee, Professor Jane Wright

	UNRESERVED BUSINESS



	1 CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS



	Reported
	The Chair noted the completion of term of office of Professor Eamonn Carrabine (elected member of the Senate), Dr Pam Cox and Mr Nathan Bolton. The Chair expressed his gratitude for their contribution and service to Council and wished them well for the future.


	74/13

	
	The Chair welcomed the new SU President, Becky Fisher, to Council.

	75/13

	
	Successful nominations for new members were Paula Rothero, Deputy Director for Student Support and Sean Nixon, Head of Department of Sociology. 


	76/13



	2 STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS



	Noted
	Items 5 and 18 (Mr Philip Tolhurst), item 21 part e (Mrs Celia Edey), items 17 and 20 (Professor Joan Busfield) were starred for discussion. 

	77/13

	
	Item 15 Students’ Union Budget was for information and Item 23 Standing Orders for the Meetings of the Council was for approval.
	78/13

	3 DECLARATION OF INTERESTS



	Noted
	No one present declared an interest in any item on the agenda.


	79/13


	4 MINUTES (C/13/29)



	Reported
	That m123/13 be revised as follows:
An unfortunate situation had been allowed to develop over a long period of time and the Registrar and Secretary had sought to resolve the position vis-à-vis the Chancellor’s term of office under the University’s Charter and Statutes in force at the time of the Chancellor’s appointment and subsequent changes to the same, of which the Chancellor has only recently been made aware, but which were not retrospective as regards his life appointment.  His willingness to resign at this time offered the opportunity to recruit a new Chancellor, under the procedures set out in the University’s ordinances, to a new job description and covering the entire period of the 50th anniversary celebrations.

	80/13



	Approved
	The minutes of the meeting held on 20 May 2013, including the revised m123/13.

	81/13


	5 MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES



	Noted


	In relation to minute 117/13 (Proposal for the Development of Student Residences and Academic Space at the Loughton Campus, it was understood the payment for overage in relation to the Epping Forest site should be minimal or nil. 


	82/13

	6 VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT (C/13/30)



	Reported
	The Vice-Chancellor’s report covered the following topics:

· Undergraduate admissions

· Postgraduate admissions (PGT and PGR)

· Death of Sir Patrick Nairne and Sir Terence Beckett

· Update on the University’s REF 2014 submission

· The new Faculty structure

· Health and safety update

· Graduation

· Celebrating excellence

· Essex in world elite for universities under 50 years old

· Big Essex awards highlights students’ achievements

· East of England Responsible Business Awards 2013


	83/13

	
	The University had received 18700 applications, compared with 13000 four years ago, with 152 firm and 208 insurance acceptances ahead of last year. PGT applications were 1% up and 30% up for firm acceptances. PGR applications were 18% up. This improved position was due to the hard work of Professional Services and Departments, which would need to continue into August. 

	84/13

	
	A UCS Board meeting had taken place recently, at which discussions regarding the progress of UCS towards independence had gathered momentum. It had been agreed it would be appropriate for Professor Edward Acton to continue as Chair of the Board, albeit in the capacity of  an independent chair for a period of 6 months, during which time an external chair would be sought. The Board would review and revise its constitution as a company board limited by guarantee and MOU between the two partner universities in order to effectively guide progress to independence. A proposal for a shadow board was not supported.


	85/13

	
	The University's interests would be safeguarded through the transition and it was expected that the new arrangements would coincide with the University being freed from any financial obligation to UCS. Discussions regarding the transfer of underwriting from the University to a bank were underway and bank terms were considered favourable. 


	86/13

	
	Recommendations would come to Council at its November meeting in advance of consideration at the next UCS Board.


	87/13

	
	The process to recruit a new Director of the Business School had proved unsuccessful and interim arrangements would need to be put in place ensuring continuity for the School. Similar posts had been difficult to fill across the sector.


	88/13


	7 UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX STRATEGIC PLAN (C/13/31)



	Noted
	Council had reviewed the draft plan on previous occasions and the final draft had been informed by comments made through consultation. The final draft was commended for its clarity and focus. 

	89/13


	
	The SU was pleased to be mentioned in relation to Education and for its representative role.


	90/13

	
	Council would receive progress on KPIs annually and there would be a midpoint review in three years or at a time appropriate given the changing strategic context.

	91/13

	Resolved
	That the University of Essex Strategic Plan (Draft Version 3) be approved.


	92/13

	
	a) Proposed Education and Research Action Plans, 2013-14 (C/13/32)

	

	Resolved
	That the Education and Research Action Plans, 2013-14 be approved.


	93/13

	8 PROPOSED  BUDGET 2013-14 AND REVISED FORECAST TO 2016-17 (C/13/33)



	Reported
	The construction of the 2013-14 budget had been challenging, requiring detailed reworking of underlying information and assumptions. The forecast figures projected the 2013-14 position forward and delivered a cash surplus of 5.3% in 2016-17, close to the 5.5% set by Council.  Further work would be undertaken on refining the forecasts with Executive Deans working with Heads of Department on improving financial sustainability. 

	94/13

	
	Financial resource in the Registrar and Secretary’s and Vice-Chancellor’s divisions has been pushed back into departments and resource had not been released for new academic posts. There had been a marginal investment in core Professional Services staff and processes. 


	95/13

	
	The forthcoming Comprehensive Spending Review would impact on the budget, with the potential loss of up to £1m of funding for Widening Participation.


	96/13

	
	A capital receipt of £25m had been received in respect of the Meadows and Quays development. 

	97/13

	
	The budget did not include an allocation of cash for the transfer of pension arrangements. The transfer price from UEPS to SAUL had been updated to £7m and was subject to further negotiation. The costs of auto-enrolment were difficult to predict and steps were being taken to mitigate pension costs in order to off-set the cost of auto-enrolment.


	98/13

	
	The forecasts presented scope to increase the University’s surplus and, as a result, reduce debt and to step back from the last tranche of drawdown of the Lloyds loan. A recommendation would be brought to Strategy and Resources Committee in the Autumn. 


	99/13

	Noted
	Staff costs were at 54% which was a strong position relative to the sector. Across departments, there appeared to be no correlation between income generated and the level of surplus, indicating that there were other factors at play. Council would find it helpful to have more granular information that would help it better understand the position of departments.


	100/13

	
	Financial sustainability would determine the size and shape of a department but would not be the only consideration. There was currently a cross subsidy from departments showing a surplus to a small number in structural deficit. Departments in deficit would be required to develop plans that achieved break even, with income matching expenditure and to show year on year improvement. Those departments that innovate and bring income into the University should be able to invest in the department. 

	101/13

	
	Student numbers and market trends were a very strong driver of financial performance and departmental plans and academic plans to increase student numbers eg at Southend would be very important in ensuring financial sustainability. The University could do more to connect market and employer demand for advanced skills, employability and recruitment. 


	102/13

	Resolved
	That the budget for 2013-14 and to note the forecast out-turn for 2012-13 and the forecasts for the period from 2014-15 to 2016-17 be approved.
	103/13

	
	
	

	9 HEFCE THRESHOLD OF LONG TERM BORROWING (C/13/34) 


	

	Noted
	
	104/13


	10 KAPLAN PARTNERSHIP UPDATE: UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX ONLINE AND EDGE HOTEL SCHOOL (C/13/35)



	Reported
	The Deputy Vice-Chancellor introduced the paper which updated Council on the partnership with Kaplan, including Essex Online and the Edge Hotel School, and outlined potential new developments. The establishment of University of Essex provision at Kaplan Singapore was under discussion. 


	105/13

	Noted
	Designation of courses by the Student Loans Company had impeded developments and was awaiting updated guidance from Government. The University would apply pressure and seek a way forward.


	106/13

	
	Discussion of Art History provision was underway but not at the advanced stage suggested by the paper.

	107/13

	
	The timeline for delivery of an LLB was to February 2014 (not February 2013 as in the paper).


	108/13

	
	The importance for British Psychological Society for Psychology degrees delivered via Kaplan was raised.  Efforts would be directed at the recruitment of international online learners for whom accreditation would not be an initial requirement. There was scope to consider progression arrangements from online learning to campus based degrees.
	109/13

	
	
	

	11 EMPLOYABILITY STRATEGY: COMPARATOR REPORT ON GRADUATE OUTCOMES FOR 2011 LEAVERS (C/13/36)



	Reported
	The Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Education) introduced the paper noting that employability was a complex area and directly affected by degree attainment and intake tariff.  Activity to support employability across the University had been prioritised over the last 18 months. This included internships, career learning, online skills audit of incoming first years, Big E award, frontrunners, alumni speed networking, employer options fair, an employer focus during the transition from 2nd to 3rd year, and departmental employability action plans.

The University ranking and graduate prospects score had improved for 2011 leavers over the previous year. Departments had been presented with RAG scored benchmarking reports showing their performance relative to rest of the sector.

	110/13

	
	Initial work on the most recent data for 2012 leavers (who started at the University prior to launch of the Employability Strategy) showed a disappointing fall in graduate employability to 51% and further work was needed to understand the changes. There had been a change in the DLHE methodology which made comparison with 2011 less reliable. There was a lag in the data and a delay in the availability of comparator data making timely analysis difficult. Analysis of internal data into factors influencing graduate outcomes was in progress.  

	111/13

	
	Implementation of the Employability Strategy would continue, working with the SU, accelerating some activities and with a continued emphasis on extracurricular activities. The Big Essex Award appears on the student transcript and the introduction of the HEAR (Higher Education Achievement Record) would take the recording of these activities further forward.


	112/13

	
	Relationships with employers and alumni were being developed. Alumni mentoring linked to the 50th anniversary would enable past students to give something back and improve employer engagement. Executive Deans will be leading on links between departments and employers and this should enable market matching of graduate skills to employers’ needs for advanced skills. 

	113/13

	
	Council would be updated twice per year and initially at the November meeting. The Education Committee in October will consider tariff, good degrees and DLHE outcomes. 

	114/13

	Resolved
	To note the report and to approve the proposed actions to implement and consolidate the delivery of the Employability Strategy and the specific actions regarding employability and the curriculum.
	115/13

	
	
	

	12 STRATEGIC PLAN 2009-2013: REPORT ON KEY PERFORMANCE INDICATORS 2012-13 (C/13/37)



	Reported
	The KPI report flags key areas of concern and reinforced the need to maintain focus on finance, employability and the student experience.


	116/13

	Noted
	The Vice-Chancellor would consider further whether analysis should be routinely provided of subject World league table performance. The University was keen to concentrate attention and resource on identifying actions and core deliverables to improve performance, which are generally already well understood by Heads of Departments.  It may be useful for high performing departments to be provided with an analysis. 
	117/13

	
	
	

	13 REVISED RISK MANAGEMENT STRAGEGY (C/13/38)



	Reported
	The Risk Register focused on 12 key strategic risks which would be monitored and evaluated alongside delivery of the Strategic Plan, and be embedded into the responsibilities of the University’s senior leadership team. The Risk Register was closely linked with the Strategic Plan with future actions arising from the Strategic Plan acting to reduce and mitigate the strategic risks.  


	118/13

	
	The Risk Register had been last reviewed in June. Risk 8 (existing academic partners move to independence) of those scoring 15 or more appeared to be miscategorised and should be scored as amber (not red).


	119/13

	
	Annotation would show movement over time in future.


	120/13

	Resolved
	The Council away day in January would look at risk register in more detail, covering the major risk areas.
	121/13

	
	
	

	14 CHANCELLOR OF THE UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX – APPOINTMENT PROCESS (C/13/39)



	Reported
	Council had previously noted and accepted the resignation of the Chancellor with effect from the 1 August 2013. Feedback from Council and from Lord Philips had been that the initial draft of the role description had been too detailed and should be made less specific, and thus appear less onerous, emphasising the key ceremonial roles but leaving open other contributions to the life of the University.


	122/13

	
	The President of the Students’ Union would be on the appointment panel.


	123/13

	Noted
	The Chancellor would be expected to take an interest in all three campuses and would need to have wide community respect and proven probity in the public arena.  


	124/13

	
	The forthcoming ceremonial needs were Court and Graduation in 2014 leaving a year for the process of nomination and selection. Recruiting a Chancellor would not be easy and it would be key for the shortlist to capture the interests of the right kind of people, with whom the University and its students can empathise.


	125/13

	15 STUDENTS’ UNION BUDGET 2013-14 (C/13/40)



	Reported

	There had been a slight increase in the block grant from the University, with a small deficit shown for 2013-14 due to the decline in income from licensed trades. The loss making cafe at Southend had been closed. The recruitment of staff and interns supporting student engagement would ensure a continued focus on representation.


	126/13

	Resolved
	To note the budget report.
	127/13

	
	
	

	16 STUDENTS’ UNION ARTICLES OF GOVERNANCE (ORAL UPDATE)


	

	Reported
	The outgoing President reported that the Students’ Union needs to be an effective conduit of the student voice and has overhauled its democratic structures accordingly. There had been consultation with USG about the proposed revised articles of governance. Closed Students’ Union councils had been removed and there would be more opportunities for students to have their voices heard. 


	128/13

	
	The strength of the University-SU relationship meant that the USUCON group was viewed as no longer adding value and had been disbanded.      


	129/13

	
	The Students’ Union's new governance arrangements had yet to be signed off by the Students’ Union's representative structures, therefore the formal document would be coming to Council in November for approval.


	130/13

	Resolved
	To endorse the general direction of travel in the development of the Students’ Union representative and governance structures.
	131/13

	
	
	

	17 STAFF SURVEY 2012-13 (C/13/412)



	Noted
	The Action Plan to address issues that had arisen from the most recent staff survey.  


	132/13

	
	In evaluating the actions being taken, a concern was raised regarding stress and workload and the perceived emphasis on stress alleviation as opposed to addressing the stressors. Managers and others would be encouraged to look at ways to reduce the bureaucratic burden eg of the annual review process.
	133/13

	
	
	

	18 CAPITAL INVESTMENT PROGRAMME: PROGRESS UPDATE (C/13/42)



	Noted
	Council congratulated staff on the completion of the complex arrangements for the Meadows and Quays project. The issue with UKPN had been resolved. There was a complex company structure holding the University’s interest in the Quays, which was holding contingent liability in relation to the site to Network Rail. The University had put in place assurance to the company covering this liability. The company would in due course pass the capital receipt to the University. 
	134/13

	
	
	

	
	The Forum at Southend was on target for opening on 30 September, when there would be a community launch event with a public lecture by Professor Brian Cox. The date for practical completion had slipped marginally into early August.  However, this was not expected to jeopardise the opening date.  The formal opening with a royal presence to which all members of Council would be invited will take place later in the year. 
	135/13

	19 ESTABLISHMENT OF A STUDENT APPEALS, COMPLAINTS AND CONDUCT UNIT (C/13/43)



	Resolved
	Council approved the following recommendations: 


	136/13

	
	1 That the current practice of appointing a Proctor temporarily from among members of academic staff be abolished;


	137/13

	
	2 That the Proctor be a permanent member of Professional Services with effect from 2013-14, taking into account appropriate transitional arrangements;


	138/13

	
	3 That the University Regulations and Procedures describing the arrangements for appointing the Proctor be amended to take account of the above changes;


	139/13

	
	4 That Cassandra Sayer be appointed temporarily as Proctor from 1 August 2013 until 31 December 2013, supported by existing academic Assistant Proctors until 31 December 2013 as part of the transitional arrangements.
	140/13

	
	
	

	20 REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (C/13/44)


	

	Resolved
	That the report contained an error in the description of changes to Ordinances and a corrected version, including text that should have been shown as struck out will be circulated with the Minutes of the meeting as appendix 1.

	141/13

	
	That all the recommendations contained in the Senate report to Council be approved.

	142/13

	21 REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES

	

	
	(a)  Strategy and Resources Committee (17 June 2013) (C/13/45)

	

	Resolved
	That all the recommendations contained in the Strategy and Resources Committee report to Council be approved.
	143/13

	
	
	


	
	(b)  Equality and Diversity Committee Annual Report 2012-13 (C/13/46)

	

	Noted
	
	144/13

	
	
	

	
	(c)  Remuneration Committee (18 June 2013) (C/13/47) 
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	
	145/13

	
	
	

	
	(d)  Nominations Committee (17 June 2013) (C/13/48)
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	That all the recommendations contained in the Nominations Committee report to Council be approved.
	146/13

	
	
	

	
	(e)  Audit and Risk Management Committee(20 June 2013) (C/13/49)
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	That all the recommendations contained in the Audit and Risk Management Committee report to Council be approved.
	147/13

	
	
	

	22 MEMBERHIP OF COMMITTEES OF THE COUNCIL FOR 2013-14 (C/13/50)



	Reported 
	The constitution and terms of reference of key committees of Council and their relationship to executive decision making structures had been revised in order to draw sharper and clearer distinction between the governance, executive and advisory role of the various committees. 


	148/13

	Noted
	The newly constituted Human Resources and Equality and Diversity Group would provide regular reports to Council where items required approval and an annual report on Equality and Diversity and on Health and Safety.

	149/13

	Resolved
	That the report contained an error on p308. The text should be amended as follows, new text underlined and deleted text crossed through:

Strategy and Resources Committee (SRC)
Ex Officio Members
Chair or Council: Lord Currie of Marylebone (Chair)
University Steering Group Members
Vice-Chancellor: Professor Anthony Forster Deputy
Deputy Vice-Chancellor: Professor Jules Pretty

Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Education): Professor Jane Wright

Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research): Professor David Sanders

Registrar and Secretary: Mr Bryn Morris

Director of Finance: Mr Andrew Keeble

Director of Strategic Planning and Change Section: Dr Sonia Virdee

	150/13
151/13

152/13

	
	that all the recommendations contained in the report to Council be approved.
	153/13

	
	
	

	23 STANDING ORDERS FOR MEETINGS OF THE COUNCIL (C/13/51)



	Resolved


	that Standing Orders for the governance of the proceedings of the University Council, in accordance with Ordinance 11, be approved. 


	154/13

	24 DELEGATION OF AUTHORITY FOR SUMMER PERIOD 

	

	
	(a)  Delegation of Authority for summer period (C/13/54)


	

	Resolved
	that the Chair of Council be authorised to take action on behalf of Council during the summer break. 
	155/13

	
	
	

	25 HEFCE ASSESSMENT OF INSTITUTIONAL RISK (C/13/52)

	

	Noted
	
	156/13

	
	
	

	26 ANY OTHER BUSINESS



	
	CONFIDENTIAL
	157/13-159/13

	
	
	

	27 DATE OF MEETINGS OF COUNCIL IN 2013-14


	

	Noted
	25 November 2013

17 February 2014

12 May 2014

14 July 2014
	160/13

	
	
	


RESERVED BUSINESS

There was no reserved business
Dr Sonia Virdee
Deputy Secretary

July 2013
Appendix 1
Ordinance 35: Allocation of Posts on the Academic Staff

1. For the purposes of these Ordinances, 'Department' shall mean one of those Departments, Schools and Centres established from time to time by the Senate and the Council and listed annually in the University Calendar. 'Head of Department' shall mean 'Head of Department or Head or Director of School or Director of a Centre', provided the Department or Centre is listed in the University Calendar. xe "Allocation of Posts" xe "Academic Staff: allocation of posts"
(a) The University Steering Group shall have the power to establish a post on the Academic Staff, to be allocated within a specified Department; 

(b) The University Steering Group shall have the power subsequently to make changes to any such established post, save that no such change shall be made without the consent of the current holder of the post; 

(c) Every allocation of a post on the Academic Staff shall lapse on the promotion, resignation, retirement, removal from office, or death of the holder of the post; 

(d) No post on the Academic Staff shall be filled by an appointment unless it has been established, or change approved, by University Steering Group. 

2. Where a post is allocated to more than one Department, the University Steering Group shall indicate to which Department the post is primarily allocated

3. The University Steering Group may also impose on such an allocation constraints which it deems appropriate concerning the field of study, the duration of an appointment, and any other matter consistent with the Ordinances; 

4. The University Steering Group may delegate its power set out in paragraphs 2 to 4 to an Executive Dean Pro-Vice-Chancellor.
Ordinance 36: Appointment of Professors 

1. xe "Professorships: appointment of"

xe "Professorships: allocation of"When the University Steering Group has resolved that a Professorship be established in a Department and does not constrain the appointment to be temporary, the following procedure shall be followed: 

(a) the Vice-Chancellor shall appoint a Selection Committee, normally including the Vice-Chancellor as Chair, a Pro-Vice-Chancellor, an Executive Dean Pro-Vice-Chancellor, a relevant Dean, the Head of the Department to which the Professorship is allocated, and up to five other persons of whom no member of the Academic Staff shall be appointed who has not been granted permanency of office to the retiring age specified in the Ordinances; 

(b) the vacancy shall be publicly advertised, subject to any constraints laid down by the University Steering Group; 

(c) the Vice-Chancellor shall appoint at least two External Assessors who shall be neither members of the Academic Staff nor of the Selection Committee, to advise the Selection Committee on its decision; 

(d) the Selection Committee alone shall have the power to resolve the appointment of a person to the vacant Professorship. The Selection Committee shall report to the Senate and the Council the name of the person appointed to the vacant Professorship.

(e) the Vice-Chancellor may delegate his or her powers as set out in paragraphs (a) and (c) above to a Pro-Vice-Chancellor or an Executive Dean Pro-Vice-Chancellor. 

2.

(a) Under the provisions of Ordinance 22 the Senate shall appoint a Professorships Committee, the membership and terms of reference of which shall be approved annually by the Senate and published in the Calendar. 

(b) The Professorships Committee alone shall have the power to resolve that a Reader or Senior Lecturer who is a member of the permanent Academic Staff should be promoted to a Professorship. The rules, procedures and criteria of the Professorships Committee shall be determined from time to time by the Senate.

(c) The Professorships Committee shall report to the Senate and the Council the promotion of a member of Academic Staff to a Professorship.

3.
In cases of urgency, the Vice-Chancellor shall be empowered to appoint a member of Academic Staff to a Professorship, subject to the following conditions: 

(a) that the member of Academic Staff has received a definite offer of a Professorship from another university or an offer at an equivalent level from outside the university sector; 

(b) that the following are consulted before the offer of a Professorship is made: the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Education), the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research), the relevant Executive Dean Pro-Vice-Chancellor, the relevant Dean, the permanent professorial staff and the Head of the member of staff's Department; 

(c) that at least two External Assessors appointed by the Vice-Chancellor are unambiguously of the opinion that the member of Academic Staff is a suitable person to appoint to a Professorship. 

Appointments made in this way will be reported to the Senate and the Council.

Ordinance 37: Appointment of Readers and Senior Lecturers

1. When the University Steering Group has resolved that a Readership or Senior Lectureship be established in a Department and does not constrain the appointment to be temporary, the following procedure shall be followed: 

(a) the Vice-Chancellor shall appoint a Selection Committee, normally including the Faculty Executive Dean  Pro-Vice-Chancellor as chair, the relevant Dean, the Head of the Department to which the Readership or Senior Lectureship is allocated, and up to three other persons of whom no member of the Academic Staff shall be appointed who has not been granted permanency of office to the retiring age specified in the Ordinances; 

(b) the vacancy shall be publicly advertised, subject to any constraints laid down by the University Steering Group; 

(c) the Vice-Chancellor shall appoint at least two one External Assessors, who shall be neither a member of the Academic Staff nor of the Selection Committee, to advise the Selection Committee on its decision;

(d) the Selection Committee alone shall have the power to resolve the appointment of a person to the vacant Readership or Senior Lectureship. The Selection Committee shall report to the Senate and the Council the name of the person appointed to the vacant Readership or Senior Lectureship;

(e) the Vice-Chancellor may delegate his or her powers as set out in paragraphs (a) and (c) above to an Executive Dean Pro-Vice-Chancellor.

2. The University Steering Group may delegate its powers set out in paragraph 1 to an Executive Dean Pro-Vice-Chancellor.
(a) Under the provisions of Ordinance 22 the Senate shall appoint an Academic Staffing Committee, the membership and terms of reference of which shall be approved annually by the Senate and published in the Calendar.

(b) The Academic Staffing Committee shall have the power to resolve that a Lecturer who is a member of the permanent Academic Staff should be promoted to a Senior Lectureship, or that a Senior Lecturer who is a member of the permanent Academic Staff should be promoted to a Readership. The rules, procedures and criteria of the Academic Staffing Committee shall be determined from time to time by the Senate.

(c) The Academic Staffing Committee shall report to the Senate and the Council the promotion of a member of Academic Staff to a Readership or Senior Lectureship.

4. In cases of urgency, the Vice-Chancellor shall be empowered to appoint a member of Academic Staff to a Readership or Senior Lectureship subject to the following conditions: 

(a) that the member of Academic Staff has received a definite offer of a Professorship, Readership or Senior Lectureship from another university or an offer at an equivalent level from outside the university sector; 

(b) that the following are consulted before the offer of a Readership or Senior Lectureship is made: the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Education), the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research), the relevant Executive Dean Pro-Vice-Chancellor, the relevant Dean, the permanent senior staff of the member of staff's Department;

(c) that at least two External Assessors appointed by the Vice-Chancellor are unambiguously of the opinion that the member of Academic Staff is a suitable person to appoint to a Readership or Senior Lectureship.

Appointments made in this way will be reported to the Senate and the Council. 

Ordinance 38: Appointment of Lecturersxe "Lectureships: appointment to"
1. When the University Steering Group has resolved that a Lectureship be established in a Department and does not constrain the appointment to be temporary, the following procedure shall be followed: 

(a) the Vice-Chancellor shall normally appoint the relevant Faculty Executive Dean Pro-Vice-Chancellor or Dean as Chair of a Selection Committee, and shall appoint to membership of that Committee such other Deans as he or she deems fit, the Head of the Department to which the post is allocated, and, on the nomination of the Chair of the Selection Committee, up to five other members of whom no member of the Academic Staff shall be appointed who has not been granted permanency of office to the retiring age specified in the Ordinances and of whom at least one shall be a Professor, Reader or Senior Lecturer in a Department different from that to which the post is allocated. If the appointed Chair is unable to take the chair, a Pro-Vice-Chancellor or an Executive Dean Pro-Vice-Chancellor or another Dean shall do so;

(b) The vacancy shall be publicly advertised, subject to any constraints laid down by the University Steering Group.

(c) The Selection Committee alone shall have the power to resolve the appointment of a person to the vacant Lectureship. The Selection Committee shall report to the Senate and the Council the name of the person appointed to the vacant Lectureship.

(d) The Vice-Chancellor may delegate his or her powers as set out in paragraph (a) above to an Executive Dean Pro-Vice-Chancellor. 

2. The University Steering Group may delegate its powers set out in paragraph 1 to an Executive Dean Pro-Vice-Chancellor.
Ordinance 39: Functions of the Academic Staffxe "Academic Staff: functions of "
1. The Academic Staff shall perform such functions as may from time to time be defined by the Senate, in accordance with the Charter and these Ordinances. 

2. It shall be the duty of Professors, Readers, Senior Lecturers, or Lecturers to devote themselves to the advancement of knowledge in their subjects. It shall be the duty of all Academic Staff to give instruction in their subjects to students of the University and to take part in examining, and generally to promote the function of the University as a centre of learning and education. It shall also be their duty to undertake such functions of teaching and administration as may reasonably be assigned to them by the Head of the Department to which their posts are allocated. 

3. Professors, Readers and Senior Lecturers shall, provided that they hold permanently established posts in the University, normally be appointed with permanency of office (subject to the provisions of the Ordinances as to termination) to the retiring age specified in the Ordinances. Lecturers who have held a permanent appointment in a teaching post in a university may, provided that they hold permanently established posts in the University, be appointed with permanency of office (subject to the provisions of the Ordinances as to termination) to the retiring age specified in the Ordinances. Lecturers who are appointed without having held a permanent appointment in a teaching post in a university shall normally be appointed subject to confirmation after a probationary period of three years, xe "Probation" and if this appointment as Lecturer is confirmed they shall then have permanency of office (subject to the provisions of the Ordinances as to termination) to the retiring age specified in the Ordinances.

4. Decisions as to confirmation of an appointment which has been made with a view to permanency are made by Academic Staffing Committee. The Committee may make a decision on confirmation at any point prior to the end of the probationary period and the decision will be based on evidence that, having regard to his or her standing, experience and the opportunities which have been afforded to him or her, the member of Academic Staff under review has met the criteria laid down for probationary staff by the Committee.

5. Members of Academic Staff may undertake consultancy work in accordance with the terms of the University's Consultancy Policy, or other additional paid work with the permission of the Vice-Chancellor. xe "Academic Staff: probation"

xe "Academic Staff: outside paid work"

xe "Outside paid work, Academic staff"
Ordinance 40: Research Leave and Leave of Absence

This Ordinance applies only to those Academic Staff (‘eligible Academic Staff’) who have a contractual requirement to carry out research.
xe "Study Leave"

xe "Leave of Absence"

xe "Sick Leave"
1. Each member of eligible Academic Staff employed as a Lecturer, Senior Lecturer, Reader or Professor has an entitlement to research leave. The fundamental purpose of research leave is to enable eligible Academic Staff to undertake research that contributes to the University’s mission and research strategy and to the further development of the individual as a scholar.

2. The entitlement is one term of research leave with full salary for each six terms’ service as a member of the full time eligible permanent or probationary Academic Staff. Temporary Academic Staff are not entitled to research leave. However, if a member of the temporary Academic Staff becomes permanent or probationary, he or she can count his or her length of service as a member of the temporary Academic Staff for the purpose of accruing entitlement to research leave, provided that he or she is eligible for research leave. Part time Academic Staff who are eligible for research leave are entitled to research leave on a pro-rata basis. A term of research leave will start half-way between the end of the preceding term and the start of the term to be taken as research leave, and will end half-way between the end of the term taken as research leave and the start of the term in which duties re-commence. If more than one term of research leave is taken consecutively then the research leave will end half-way between the end of the final term and the start of the term in which duties re-commence.

For the purpose of accruing entitlement to research leave, time spent on maternity leave xe "Maternity leave"will count towards entitlement. Time spent on paid leave of absence (funded, for example, by a Research Council or academic foundation) which results in research that contributes to the University’s mission will also count towards entitlement. Time spent on unpaid leave of absence, research leave or extended sick leave will not count towards entitlement. However, the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research and Enterprise) may agree to the counting of time spent on unpaid leave of absence or sick leave if this is clearly in the interests of the Department concerned.
3. Providing an eligible academic member of staff has accrued the necessary entitlement then research leave will be granted subject to the following conditions:

(a) that the work to be undertaken during a period of research leave is of benefit to the University, the Department and the individual member of staff;

(b) that the application has been signed by the Head of Department (and, if appropriate, the Dean and/or Area Research Director) who will comment on whether he or she approves the application in relation to content and timing;

(c) that the research leave will be spent on the work specified in the application for leave;

(d) that the member of staff submits a report on the study undertaken at the end of the period of research leave which indicates how far the stated objectives of the research leave have been achieved. In certain circumstances a member of staff may for good reason change his or her plans provided that a case has been made to his/her Head of Department.

(e) A satisfactory report on the research undertaken during a period of study research leave is required before further applications for research leave can be approved.

4. Application for research leave for a particular term or terms shall be made by the member of staff, using the appropriate form, at least two terms before the first day of the term from which research leave is requested.

The Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research and Enterprise) will be responsible for approving research leave applications. If the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research and Enterprise) does not approve an application he or she will give the reason(s) to the individual. 

5. During a period of research leave a member of Academic Staff shall not be required to undertake teaching or administrative duties.

6. Members of staff are reminded that the purpose of research leave is to enhance the research profile of the University and the individual. It is not intended to function as an indirect subsidy for the research output of other universities. For that reason special provisions apply where a member of staff tenders his/her resignation immediately before or during a period of research leave. Following discussions with the member of staff, the University reserves the right to withdraw approval of research leave at the point where a member of staff tenders his/her resignation. The options to be discussed with the member of staff will be:

(a) To allow the member of staff to continue with his/her research leave where the planned programme of research is agreed to be in the interests of the University, the Department and the individual member of staff.

(b) To terminate the research leave and require the member of staff to undertake such teaching, research and administrative duties as reasonably allocated by the Head of Department.

(c) To waive the notice period in order to allow the member of staff to leave his/her employment with the University early and take up his/her new post.

In the event that neither (a), (b) nor (c) above are agreed and the member of staff does not return to work, the University will stop pay during what will then be deemed a period of unauthorised absence.
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